Council of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 53rd meeting,

held on Saturday, 13 November 2021, at 2 pm,

via Zoom
Present: Helen Lovatt (Nottingham; Chair), Gesine Manuwald (UCL; Secretary), Jenny Bryan (Manchester), Katherine Clarke (Oxford), Eleri Cousins (Lancaster), James Davidson (Warwick), Maria Fragoulaki (Cardiff), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Christa Gray (Reading), Lucy Grig (Edinburgh), Katherine Harloe (ICS), Nick Lowe (RHUL), Fiona McHardy (Roehampton), Sharon Marshall (Exeter; Statistics), Neville Morley (Exeter; Open Access), Judith Mossman (Coventry), Ellen O’Gorman (Bristol), Adrastos Omissi (Glasgow), Rosanna Omitowoju (Cambridge), Robin Osborne (Cambridge), Elizabeth Pender (Leeds), April Pudsey (Manchester Met; Elections), Louise Revell (Southampton), Kelli Rudolph (Kent), Rebecca Sweetman (St Andrews), Elena Theodorakopoulos (Birmingham), Edmund Thomas (Durham), Ruth Westgate (Cardiff), Jaap Wisse (Newcastle), Naoko Yamagata (Open University)
Apologies: Elena Giusti (EDI Committee), Jennifer Ingleheart (Durham), Victoria Leonard (EDI Committee), Cressida Ryan (Bulletin), Daniel Stewart (Leicester), Will Wootton (KCL)

1. Apologies for absence and welcome
An application by colleagues at the University of Aberdeen, promoting Classics outside a Classics department, for their institution to become an affiliate member of CUCD was approved.

2. Minutes of the 52nd meeting, held on 14 November 2020 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/minutes-and-agenda/).
3. Matters arising from the minutes
It was reported that the donations agreed last year had been made and that Standing Committee had recently agreed to make a further donation of the same amount, since the hardship caused by the pandemic was ongoing. In comparison with the scheme operated by the Classical Association, it was felt that the one run by Sportula was open to wider range of people. CUCD was able to afford such donations since there were still no expenses for travel or holding events.
CUCD conference guidelines had not yet been drawn up since work on other areas had been prioritized.
Compiling a list of external examiners was still regarded as a good idea, but the question of how best to do it in practice had not yet been resolved.
4. Chair’s Report

Standard chair’s activities had continued over the past year.
The Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA) was still trying to represent arts and humanities disciplines; the British Academy (BA) had been rather active over the past year.
The chair had taken part in a consultation with the Office for Students about the role of subject associations in accreditation and working with the QAA. In that context it had emerged that some subjects operated proper accreditation schemes via subject organizations, which gave those some degree of control over courses, but that this was not feasible for smaller subject organizations.
It was reported that TEF was still being planned, but that not much further detail was available.
a. JISC-mail lists for sharing administrative role support

One area in which CUCD was able to help was in facilitating communication among colleagues in similar administrative roles. For instance, the EDI Committee had set up an email list for departmental EDI officers, where people could subscribe and unsubscribe themselves. The plan was to set up lists for other roles where collaboration would be most useful, including Heads of Departments (meeting already planned before the pandemic), directors of teaching, directors of research, admissions officers and outreach officers. The proposal was approved by Council.
b. Employers and Classics project

It was reported that the Classical Association had produced a good video on employment in Classics and that it would be useful to do something similar focused on employers and the reasons for employing Classics graduates. This would be organized in collaboration with the Classical Association. Moreover, the Chair would organize an event on ‘Embedding employability in the curriculum’, as there was great interest in this topic and a lot of activity already going on in various departments.
c. ECR support

It was reported that the British Academy was in the process of forming an Early Career Network to support early career researchers (or academics).

In the light of this it was agreed that CUCD should have formal representation of early career people and casualized colleagues on Standing Committee (one or two individuals). Such representatives would be co-opted shortly; in future the constitution could be adjusted to enable proper election. The Chair would clarify the definitions and invite nominations.

Colleagues were encouraged to support postdoctoral and early career academics as much as possible at their own institutions, for instance by creating posts through grant applications and or giving them honorary status at their institutions to enable continued access to electronic and library resources.
Members were reminded of the CUCD protocol on academic staffing, which remained useful for lobbying purposes.
d. Honoraria for unwaged committee members

It was agreed that in future unwaged members of CUCD committees would be offered a small honorarium to recognize the helpful work they were doing despite their difficult positions. The Chair would clarify the details of the scheme.
e. Prizes

It was suggested that prizes should be created for people working at universities, to celebrate hard work done in otherwise less well recognized and undervalued, but very important, areas (e.g. EDI, pedagogy, short-term and long-term citizenship, access and outreach). Among members of Standing Committee a Prizes Officer would be identified, who would organize the award of these Prizes (with a small monetary value). The plan was approved by Council.
5. Impact of Covid-19 and possible actions of CUCD in response

It was felt that one major effect was the discontinuation of in-person examinations at many institutions, which had a significant impact on assessment in language teaching. It was suggested that CUCD could organize an event on assessment and that CUCD should issue a statement advocating for the opportunity to use all types of suitable examinations and supporting in-person examinations for language teaching in Classics.
Generally, there was the impression that universities might use the pandemic to introduce new measures and lasting changes. One consequence of the pandemic consisted in uneven changes to admissions with some departments over- and others under-recruiting, with the risk of these figures being seen as a new baseline.
6. Update on Open Access
A report on recent developments had been circulated.
Most importantly, the new UKRI policy had now been published; it remained to be seen how such policies would affect the rules for future REF exercises.
7. Update on CUCD Education Committee
The previous Chair of Education Committee had stood down; a new chair was to be elected at this meeting. The new chair could take up some of the items discussed elsewhere in this meeting. In the meantime, a panel on disability and pedagogy in Classics had been organized by Cressida Ryan for the Classical Association Conference 2022.
8. Update on CUCD EDI Committee

A report on the activities of the EDI Committee over the past year had been circulated on behalf of the Chairs of the EDI Committee.
It was highlighted that the EDI Committee was currently running a survey on how the pandemic was experienced by individuals and how it affected EDI matters.
The CUCD EDI report had been discussed in many Classics departments and triggered initiatives, as it pointed out items for actions. Many departments had now created EDI committees, drawn up EDI action plans and were thinking about ‘decolonizing the curriculum’.
In addition, there were now a ‘Working-class Classicists group’, which was designing a survey on Classics and class and had done an initial analysis of the data on which CUCD EDI report was based, as well as the Asterion hub, a network for neurodivergent Classicists.
It was noted that funding issues (especially at MA level) as well as insufficient support for people already at university were reasons for a lack of diversity in Classics departments.
9. Update on CUCD Bulletin

A report about recent activities had been circulated on behalf of the Bulletin Editors.
There was a lot of ongoing activity, and people were encouraged to get in touch with ideas about further articles.
10. Treasurer’s business

A report on behalf of the Treasurer had been circulated.
The bank balance was healthy since expenses had been lower due to the pandemic even though for the same reason some institutions had not paid their annual subscriptions (which would be chased up). It was recommended that the new Treasurer should move the CUCD account to a different bank because of the difficulties with the current bank.
11. Secretary’s business

The Secretary reminded members to inform CUCD of changes of CUCD contacts and contact details.
12. Report on Statistics

The statistics report for last year had been published, though later than usual, due to the general difficult situation. This year publication in January (as usual) was again intended. This statistics report would be prepared by the outgoing Statistics Officer before the handover to the successor. In response to feedback, the report this year would include some clarifications as well as some national data for context, so that Classics data could be compared with general population trends
13. CUCD Elections (Standing Committee)
A number of positions were available this year since the current holders (who were thanked for their efforts) had come to the end of their terms.

The Chair and one ordinary member of Standing Committee had served for one term and were eligible for re-election. Both stood again and were unanimously re-elected. For the positions of Statistics Officer, Chair of Education Committee, Treasurer, Elections Officer and one ordinary member new candidates had been sought. There was one nomination for each of these roles: everyone who was put forward was elected unanimously.
Successful candidates would be informed by the outgoing Elections Officer, and handovers would be arranged in due course.
14.  AOB
a. ICS and CUCD
The new Director of the ICS presented a brief report on the current activities of the ICS and plans for future activities: an email ICS announcement list had been set up, and people were invited to sign up. The Director was in the process of talking to all Classics departments in the country; these conversations were designed to inform planning how Classics in the UK could best be supported and what kind of engagement with the ICS was currently taking place and how this could be enhanced. From these discussions it had already emerged that more information about visiting fellows and grant application deadlines as well as organized get-togethers around major funding calls would be welcome. The ICS was considering the creation of grants for early career people and precariously employed colleagues to enable them to travel to London to use the ICS Library; it was hoped that the Societies for the Promotion of Hellenic / Roman Studies and perhaps the Classical Association would collaborate and contribute to this initiative. Another idea consisted in collaborative fellowships for UK-based academics, who wanted to do something in conjunction with the ICS. Moreover, a regular training programme was to be put in place, expanding the events already taking place, including training on publications and impact (subject to funding being available).
15.  Date of next meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting would take place in about a year’s time (November 2022), but it would be explored, now that meetings could also be held on Zoom, whether a Saturday was still the preferred day for such a meeting. A Doodle poll with a variety of options would be circulated nearer the time.
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